

PORT AUTHORITY OF ALLEGHENY COUNTY
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR BOARD MEETING
FRIDAY, JUNE 24, 2022
The Regular Meeting of the Board of Port Authority of Allegheny County was held on Friday, June 24, 2022, at 9:30 a.m., at the Authority’s Administration Offices, 345 Sixth Avenue, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, 15222-2527, pursuant to due public notice given as required by law.
The following members were in attendance in person: Jeff Letwin, Chair, Jennifer Liptak, and Ann Ogoreuc.  The following members were in attendance virtually: Michelle Zmijanac, Senator Jim Brewster, Representative Austin Davis, John L. Tague Jr., Representative Lori Mizgorski, Jessica Walls-Lavelle and Stephanie Turman.  Board Solicitor Sandy Garfinkel attended in-person.
The Chair called the May 27, 2022 Regular Meeting to order and requested everyone stand for the pledge of allegiance and a moment of silence.
A recommendation was made for approval of the minutes of the May 27, 2022 Regular Meeting. A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously passed.
The Chair called on Ms. Kelleman for a report from the Chief Executive Officer.
Ms. Kelleman first asked for a moment of silence for retired procurement coordinator Arthur Waller, who passed away since we last met. 

Ms. Kelleman reported that a few years ago, the Authority began recognizing operators who have exemplified safety throughout their careers.  Today, the Authority has a few operators who have literally driven nearly a million miles without a chargeable accident on their record. 
“To not have a chargeable accident on your record is an impressive feat, and so I am incredibly honored to present these awards” Ms. Kelleman remarked. 
First Ms. Kelleman recognized Operator Francis Clothier from the Ross Division. Mr. Clothier has been driving for 30 years without a single chargeable accident on his record. 
Next Ms. Kelleman recognized four rail operators with 25 years without a chargeable accident from our South Hills Village rail center.  They were Robert McAdams, Patrick Roth, Mario Fabiano and Gregory Lyons. Operator Lyons was unable to be at the meeting. 
Last but not least, Ms. Kelleman recognized Operator John Borodycia from the East Liberty Division who was also receiving an award for 25 years of safe driving. 

Ms. Kelleman thanked the employees sincerely for keeping riders safe. 
Ms. Kelleman continued that about two weeks ago the Authority announced plans to rebrand itself as Pittsburgh Regional Transit and stated that a resolution would be presented today during Mr. Tague’s Planning & Stakeholder Relations Committee report to make it official. 
Ms. Kelleman assured the board, employees, riders, and the general public that this is not simply a name change or a coat of paint.
“This is a culture change. Just as Pittsburgh continues to evolve for the better, we must also seek new ways to transform our future - and improve the lives of those we serve.  Pittsburgh Regional Transit reflects who we want to be as an agency and where we're going as a community.  The name tells you what we do and where we operate, and the new brand is clean, safe, and comfortable.”
“The brand means making sure our system is reliable and that our employees treat each and every rider with dignity and respect. It means taking public transit not because it’s your only option, but because it’s the best option.” 
“We also must acknowledge the difficulty of traveling to and from certain places in our region. The ’regional’ part of our name not only signifies that our service extends beyond Pittsburgh's borders but implies the undeniable opportunity for PRT and the regional carriers to continue working together so that public transit is a seamless experience and more easily accessible across county lines.  This has been a conversation that we have all been a part of with the Southwestern Pennsylvania Commission, and I look forward to further discussions on the logistics and details.” 
Next Ms. Kelleman reported that the operating budget the board will consider today totals $519 million, which is 5.1% higher than last year’s budget.  It calls for no layoffs or fare increases but assumes a 15 percent increase in passenger revenues over last fiscal year in anticipation of modest ridership increases. The operating budget is balanced using $96 million in federal stimulus money. 
The $233 million FY23 capital budget includes $18.6 million in debt service, $96 million to purchase 107 new 60-foot buses, and more than $100 million in fixed guideway improvements, including the start of construction of the forthcoming Downtown-Uptown-Oakland Bus Rapid Transit system. 
Ms. Kelleman concluded her report by saying that the budget reflects the state of our agency and the aspirational goals of where we want to go. “And although our name is changing, Pittsburgh Regional Transit will continue to move our community forward.” 
That concluded the report of the Chief Executive Officer.
The Chair called on Ms. Zmijanac for a report of the Performance Oversight Committee.
Ms. Zmijanac reported that the Performance Oversight Committee met last week, and she had two resolutions for your consideration.
The Committee first reviewed three procurement items and determined the bids to be in accordance with the Authority’s procurement policies and procedures, the prices fair and reasonable, the bidders to be responsible and the bids responsive.

The Performance Oversight Committee recommended the award of bids listed in the resolution for the total amount of $649,764.00.
On behalf of the Performance Oversight Committee, Ms. Zmijanac respectfully requested approval of the resolution.  It was moved, seconded, and unanimously agreed that the resolution be approved as presented. 
Ms. Zmijanac presented the next resolution seeking authorization to award a construction contract for the Wood Street and Steel Plaza System Improvements project.
She reported that the project will replace the tunnel fan dampers at the Wood Street and Steel Plaza Stations and replace two rail substation rectifier transformers at the Castle Shannon and Library substations.
Bid documents were prepared and publicly advertised and four bids were received.  After review of the bids, it has been determined that the bid of Wellington Power Corporation, in the amount of $6,996,000, is the lowest responsive bid from a responsible bidder meeting the Authority’s specifications for the project.
The Performance Oversight Committee recommended that the contract be awarded to Wellington Power Corporation, subject to completing pre-award requirements.
On behalf of the Performance Oversight Committee, Ms. Zmijanac respectfully requested approval of the resolution.  It was moved, seconded, and unanimously agreed that the resolution be approved as presented. 
That concluded the report of the Performance Oversight Committee.
The Chair called on Mr. Tague for a report of the Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee.
Mr. Tague reported that the Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee met last and he had a resolution for consideration and a few updates for the board. 
First, the Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee received an update on the Pittsburgh Regional Transit (PRT) Rebranding Campaign.
As reported by Ms. Kelleman, Port Authority of Allegheny County announced the new name and brand, PRT, at a media event on June 9. The public will see some changes happening immediately and others will take longer. For example, the Service Center and the mega-stop at Sixth Street and Smithfield has been completely rebranded and updated with the new logo. Rebranding 700 buses will take more time. The new buses will be painted to match the new brand and will look like the bus from the media event. Some of the older buses will be wrapped to look like paint, while others will receive updated logos.

At this time, Mr. Tague requested authorization for Port Authority of Allegheny County to Conduct Business and Operate as Pittsburgh Regional Transit. 

This resolution would authorize the Authority to begin operating and doing business as Pittsburgh Regional Transit and PRT effective July 1, 2022.​

Under the Second Class County Port Authority Act, this organization's legal name is and will remain, Port Authority of Allegheny County.​

The resolution allows the Authority to brand its business and operation under a fictitious trade name without changing its legal name. ​

The resolution provides for the CEO and senior management team to take all necessary actions to update the system, items such as vehicles, signage at stations and stops, uniforms for employees, website and more, and any actions necessary to protect the Authority’s intellectual property interest and investment, items such as designs, images, logos, name and more.​

On behalf of the Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee, Mr. Tague respectfully requested approval of the resolution.  It was moved, seconded, and unanimously agreed that the resolution be approved as presented. 
Next, Mr. Tague reported that the Committee on Accessible Transportation did not meet in June. Their next quarterly meeting is scheduled for August 4.
Lastly, Mr. Tague reported that the Allegheny County Transit Council met on June 22. The Council was provided with an overview of the open data dashboard. The dashboard is an interactive online platform that will allow the public to access lots of data that is commonly requested and it also improves transparency. Human Resources provided an update on operator recruiting efforts, and the Council was also provided with an overview of the building on the East Busway project.

ACTC’s next meeting is scheduled for July 27.
That concluded the report of the Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee.
The Chair called on Ms. Ogoreuc for a report of the Finance Committee.  
Ms. Ogoreuc reported that the Finance Committee met last week and she had one resolution for the Board’s consideration.
This resolution seeks authorization to Adopt the FY 2023 Operating and Capital Budgets and to Execute Local Match Certifications.

At the meeting, Controller Peter Schenk presented the Final FY 2023 Operating and Capital Budgets.

Mr. Schenk noted that the Final FY 2023 Operating Budget did not materially change from the preliminary FY 2023 Operating Budget presented in May.

He reported that the Final FY 2023 Operating Budget totaled $518,974,705, which was a reduction of $687,295 from the preliminary Operating Budget.

The changes between the May and June Operating Budgets include: Wages and Salaries decreased by $257,620 due to lower operator and Maintenance employee wages related to using a revised average rate because of recent retirements; Employee Benefits decreased by $66,200 predominantly due to an adjustment in retiree healthcare expense and F.I.C.A taxes; Materials & Supplies decreased by $578,970 primarily due to an adjustment in diesel fuel expense; Purchased Services increased by $198,500 due to an increase in work done by outside contractors and temporary help; and Other Expenses increased by $17,000.

Ms. Ogoreuc added that Federal Stimulus funding used to balance budget decreased from $96.37 million to $95.68 million.

Ms. Ogoreuc continued reporting that the final FY 2023 Capital Budget did have material changes from the May preliminary Capital Budget. The FY 2023 Capital Budget has increased from $215,246,501 to $232,865,463.
Since the May meeting, the Authority was able to repurpose approximately $13 million in State Capital funding and received confirmation of its Federal Capital apportionment that was $2.1 million higher than reflected in the preliminary budget. The repurposed and additional federal funds will be used for the following projects:

1. Design phase for preventative maintenance on 23 bridges.

2. Restraining Rail Replacement.

3. Automatic Trip Stop Functionality on the Library Line.

4. South Hills Junction Building #1 CO System.

5. South Hills Village Rail Center Improvements.

6. Specification phase for the Light Rail Vehicle Replacement Program.

This resolution would adopt balanced FY 2023 Operating and Capital Budgets as required by law. 

In addition, Local Match certifications are included to assure the required County match will be provided for both the Operating and Capital budgets.  These Local Match certifications are a requirement of the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation.
On behalf of the Finance Committee, Ms. Ogoreuc respectfully requested approval of the resolution.  It was moved, seconded, and unanimously agreed that the resolution be approved as presented. 
Next Ms. Ogoreuc reported on the May financial results.
She reported that Total Operating Income for the month of May was $5.1 million and was under budget by $3.4 million.  Total Operating Income was $1.45 million higher than April. Total Operating Income for FY 2022 is $42.4 million under budget for the fiscal year due to lower Passenger Revenue and ACCESS Shared Ride Revenue.
It was noted at the meeting that the Federal ARPA funding will be utilized to make up for this revenue shortfall.

Total Operating Expenses in May were $2.8 million below budget with Purchases Services being the largest contributor to this variance. Total Operating Expenses fiscal year-to-date continues to trend below budget by $41.3 million. Total Subsidy for the month and fiscal year was $7.1 million and $22.8 million below budget respectively due to lower ARPA invoicing.  The Authority did submit an invoice to FTA in early June to eliminate the current operating budget deficit.

Finally, Ms. Ogoreuc reported that the Authority ended the month of May with approximately $162.6 million in cash reserves.

That concluded the report of the Finance Committee.
The Chair called on Ms. Liptak for a report of the Technology Committee.

Ms. Liptak reported that the Technology Committee met on Thursday, June 16, and she had one resolution for the Board’s consideration.

She reported that the Committee reviewed four procurement items and determined the bids to be in accordance with the Authority’s procurement policies and procedures, the prices fair and reasonable, the bidders to be responsible and the bids responsive.
The Technology Committee recommended the award of bids listed in the resolution for the total amount of $919,334.50.
On behalf of the Technology Committee, Ms. Liptak respectfully requested approval of the resolution.  It was moved, seconded, and unanimously agreed that the resolution be approved as presented. 
That concluded the report of the Technology Committee.

There was no new business, so the Chair moved into the public comment portion of the meeting.  There were three speakers addressing the Board this month.
The first speaker, Mr. Dan Yablonsky, Director of Communications for Pittsburghers for Public Transit, addressed the Board in person.  He requested that Port Authority release an “operating plan” that details metrics and processes around reversing the service reductions that happened during the April and June service adjustments.  He also urged the Board and Port Authority to rehire operators who left due to the vaccine mandate.
The next two speakers, Ms. Linda Warman from the Turtle Creek Valley Community Services and Mr. Charles Baron, both of whom expressed concerns about Port Authority’s April and June service changes and reduced service hours.  They also urged the Board and Port Authority to rehire the operators who left due to the vaccine mandate.
The Chair announced the next Regular meeting of the Board will be Friday, July 29, 2022.
With no further business the meeting was adjourned.
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